
 
 
 
 

Chapter 12 
Harcourt 
 
Brad Harcourt laughed the loudest when 
Marci Apron made a rare appearance at 
the all-hands to announce that furloughs 
would begin immediately. She used the 
phrase “non-essential” to describe those 
to be laid off, adding the insult of a 
pointless existence to the injury of a 
lost salary.  
Even the contractors – all deemed 

essential – turned up for the news. 
Essential and non-essential staff alike 
filled the room with a hot, anxious air 
that popped at the sudden bark of 
Harcourt’s callous laugh.  
“Let’s see my wife sue me now!” he 

said, when he’d finally caught his 
breath. “Let her take a percentage of my 
income. Zero dollars a month!” He 
twisted his scarred chin into an Al 
Pacino face and said, “You want a 
percentage of my salary? How about a 
percentage of my asshole?” 
 “Harcourt,” Apron said. 
 “Goose-egg.” 
 “Mis-ter Harcourt, that kind of talk—” 
 “Goose. Fucking. Egg. Taste my 

asshole.” 
 Marci Apron stared, eyes frozen wide 

at the horror. Chloe blushed and the 



rest of us looked away. Harcourt, 
liberated by the thought of being 
furloughed and elated at the prospect of 
sticking it to his wife in yet another 
way, rose from his chair and left the 
room laughing all the way. Silence 
followed as Marci Apron invited the 
group to ask their questions, share 
their thoughts, and prepare themselves 
for an indefinite period without salary. 
Teague and Chloe looked stricken. I’ve 

no doubt Teague himself would have 
gladly lived in a cardboard box if doing 
so would protect his children from the 
same fate. But it wouldn’t, and not even 
the prospect of spending more time with 
them while laid off presented an upside 
to the prospect of putting them through 
the hardships he’d heard Graves describe 
before.  
As for Chloe, her blonde innocence was 

spoiled by alarm at the thought of 
incoming wedding bills without the 
benefit of an incoming salary. A few 
months earlier I’d have called these 
woes petty compared to Teague’s. But I’d 
put so much of my own labor into 
designing her wedding program, licking 
envelopes, interviewing DJs, and tasting 
pate, that I knew there were no costs 
she could trim that wouldn’t diminish 
the value and glory of her wedding, 
thereby diminishing the value and glory 
of her marriage to Tommy the IT guy. 
We interns were viewed with distrust 

after the announcement. Our positions 



weren’t up for furlough. Our work for 
the Republic cost the Republic nothing, 
our meager stipends funded instead by 
our universities. The same was true of 
Miles, whose salary largely came from 
the pension he already drew. Miles’ main 
disappointment about the ongoing 
furloughs, it seemed, was based on his 
assumption that a smaller workforce 
would mean a narrower selection at the 
fed buffet. 
 So Harcourt’s glee was unique among 

the staff, and not for the first time I 
found myself contemplating the life that 
had led him to this point. 
 Harcourt had the slick, handsome look 

of a man who’d always had slick, 
handsome looks. From the things he said 
it was clear he’d enjoyed the kind of 
popularity bestowed on any captain of 
the high school basketball team. I 
didn’t imagine him so much a skilled 
player as an influential character, the 
sort of team leader known for harsh, 
chiding rebukes laced with spirited 
cajolery that drove teammates to 
perfection even as his own performance 
flagged. Exhaustion in such a man would 
be forgiven, even envied as a testament 
to long nights scoring with pretty 
underclassmen girls who thought him 
their ticket to the cheerleading squad 
and a chance to spend their Saturday 
nights doing splits on the hardwood 
floor of the high school gymnasium and 
calling out the captain’s name. 



 Harcourt’s looks got him through 
college, too, though it didn’t sound as 
if he’d charmed his way onto the 
basketball team. Instead his towel-
snapping camaraderie was applied to 
fraternity hijinks. Even now he alluded 
to membership in the most popular 
fraternity on campus and countless 
disreputable acts. But in between he 
connived to achieve solid grades and a 
scholarship to study law at George 
Washington University, where again the 
force of his personality helped him 
forge friendships with rich, influential 
people and a job at the law firm of a 
friend. He rode that a few years until 
he traded up to Walsh and Young, the K 
Street architects best known for their 
work on behalf of pharmaceutical, booze, 
and cigarette firms, and the crowning 
jewel in any lobbying account: the 
National Rifle Association. And that 
pampered job lasted until photographs 
exposed him in public to be everything 
that Manny Teague was not, a man who’d 
put his own gratification — with three 
young interns — before the needs of his 
family. 
 Jealousy of Teague’s purity drove 

Harcourt to goad Teague, whose stories 
about William and Henry were told with 
the purest devotion and love. Teague 
reveled in their discoveries, making 
even the vulgar and tasteless seem 
childlike and lovable, as when he 
described their discovery of erections. 



“Henry called out, ‘Look! I can make 
it grow,’ then ran down the hall chasing 
his brother around the house with it. 
Poor, sweet William: he was so scared! 
He ran away screaming and crying. Now 
Henry’s running through the house 
pushing his pelvis out. ‘I have super 
power. Super power! I can make it pee 
and I can make it grow.’  
“I’m trying not to laugh. Mary and I, 

we don’t know what to do. We don’t want 
to, you know, stigmatize it. We don’t 
want to encourage it, either, but I 
think it’d be worse if we stigmatized it 
and shamed him. Then, the other day he 
starts chasing Mary with it, so—” 
Harcourt, on the other hand, on the 

rare occasion he mentioned them, scoffed 
at his children or complained at the 
burden they posed. He jeered their 
neediness. He yelled at them on the 
phone, crude and demanding. He 
complained about having to drive them to 
practice and ridiculed their coaches. 
“Where was my father when I was 

growing up?” he asked of nobody in 
particular. “Nowhere. You see me 
bitchin’? My father was out parked 
behind every bowling alley in town with 
some tart in the back seat. You think I 
cared? Did it stop me from scoring? Did 
it stop me from getting ahead in life? 
Look at me: I’m a winner!” 
 I overheard him on the phone, scolding 

his wife and berating her with 
vulgarities. He mocked the meals she 



cooked and told her he was going for 
steak. He would slam the phone and stand 
over it, yelling at the inanimate thing, 
caring neither that the object was 
indifferent to his voice nor that his 
harangue upset his co-workers. He was 
tyrannical. Any mention of marriage set 
him off on long tirades about all the 
things that had gone wrong in his life 
since the day he met the woman who 
became his wife. He teased Chloe for 
planning a wedding and teased Justin and 
me for helping her. 
This hurt Justin, who idolized 

Harcourt. “The man’s a stud. This office 
needs more people like that.” 
“Need them for what?” Karen asked, 

flashing contempt. 
“Connections. We can’t do what we do 

without the lawyers on corridor K and K 
Street. And Harcourt knows them all. 
He’s totally hooked up.” 
“You can say that again,” Karen said 

with disgust. “He sleeps with everything 
that moves.” 
“But what’s wrong with that? He’s one 

of them.” 
“He was disbarred,” I said. 
“For defiling his interns,” Karen 

said. “Let’s not sugar-coat it. 
Interns.” 
“Plural,” Justin said. “Together.” 
“Disgusting.” 
“Hey, it isn’t as if he didn’t spend 

lavishly on them. He took them to 
Vegas.” 



That was true. He hadn’t been having 
cheap, tawdry affairs in run-down motels 
around town. He’d been having cheap, 
tawdry affairs at the top of the world. 
The papers and Internet were alive with 
photos of him in a hot tub, champagne 
glass in hand, the lights of the Mirage 
Hotel and the strip alive behind him. 
Slick and handsome, he smiled proudly 
with that rakish scar on his chin, 
toasting the camera on his way to 
becoming an Internet sensation when one 
of the girls posted the excursion to her 
blog. Only then did he discover that two 
of his naked companions, both young 
interns, barely 18, appeared faintly, 
but definitely there, as reflections in 
the glass.  
“Man, were they hot!” Justin said. “I 

understand they both had quick job 
offers from Madison Avenue after that.” 
“Sick,” Karen said. “What do you tell 

your wife? What do you tell your 
children?” 
“He told her he was sorry and that it 

was all over.” 
“All over the news,” I said. 
“That what was all over, Justin?” 

Karen said. “The marriage or the 
philandering?” 
“I think we know the answer to that.” 
Harcourt’s firm considered him a 

liability after that. They let him go, 
which was how he wound up working as a 
stiff in the federal bureaucracy. Still, 
Harcourt possessed exactly the type of 



personality our office needed when it 
came to presenting our working papers 
and making a case. Unfortunately, this 
wasn’t his designated role. Instead the 
federal hiring process landed him the 
job he was least suited for because the 
job he might have excelled at was 
already filled. It was a waste of 
talent, as far as I could tell. Harcourt 
had zero ability two write. He was a man 
of the people: disgusting to many, sure, 
but not to be denied. To receive his 
benediction was glory, to get a request 
from him an honor. He could have really 
made something of himself as office 
director or even deputy, if only those 
jobs hadn’t been filled by Apron and 
Dvorak. 
What differentiated Bradley Harcourt 

from Ralph S. Dvorak was that Dvorak won 
by scheming while Harcourt simply won. 
Harcourt deserved his wins. He was born 
for victory. And as a winner he viewed 
his downfall at the old firm not so much 
as a downfall, but as a new point of 
departure for better things to come. 
Surely a prestigious job awaited 
somebody as popular as himself, perhaps 
in advertising. His time in G/PAP was to 
be endured, a mere interval while The 
Next Big Thing lined itself up for him. 
Justin admired this in Harcourt, but 
Karen saw him for what he truly was, a 
washed up old lawyer whose time had 
passed him by while he told sour jokes 
about prostitution in the no-water room.  



“Hey, Teague. You tell these guys the 
difference between you and me?” 
“Not today, Harcourt. I’ve got work to 

do and a family to get home to.” 
“Awww, don’t be shy, Teague. It’ll 

only take a second — just like you.” 
“Funny.” 
“No, seriously. I’m the kind of guy 

if, finding myself with a prostitute, I 
tell her, ‘Look honey, my penis is so 
big I’m only going to use half of it. 
Gimme a discount, will ya?’ Teague here, 
he’s the kind of guy who tells a 
prostitute he’s sorry to have such a 
small one, and pays her double for the 
disappointment.” 
“The real difference between you and 

me, Harcourt, is that I wouldn’t visit a 
prostitute in the first place.” 
But Marci Apron put an end to 

Harcourt’s joking when she dropped by 
his cube to give him the bad news. She 
told him that while the Republic could 
get by on old paper copies of our 
reports, our electronic reports were 
another matter. 
“What do you mean?” 
“I mean, Mr. Harcourt, that if our 

electronic reports aren’t made available 
in publicly searchable form, the hue and 
cry in the media will be such that 
Congress won’t stand for it.”  
“So?” 
“So, you are responsible for our 

electronic filing.” 
“I—” 



“And your e-filing is essential.” 
“But—” 
“Therefore you are essential, and your 

absence will not be permitted.” 
This knocked him back. 
“You’ll be reporting as usual through 

the length of the shutdown, even if they 
cut power and the rest of the building 
goes dark.” 
 “But without power we can’t file 

electronically.” 
 Marci shrugged, obviously enjoying 

herself. “Well, you’ll still be here. 
Just in case some clever fed rubs two 
sticks together to create fire.” 
 Not to be outdone, Harcourt lifted his 

own spirits, making a crack about coming 
to work in his bathrobe and inviting 
Apron to light a candle for him. “I know 
a neat little trick with the wax,” he 
said to the sound of her retreating 
heels.  
 

It was just like the cold, impersonal 
federal butter knife to guarantee 
continued income for people like 
Harcourt, who would find pleasure in its 
forfeiture, and furlough the very people 
who needed a salary most, like Chloe and 
Teague. 
 “How long’s this going to last?” Chloe 

asked Dvorak. 
 “Until Congress settles the budget 

impasse.” 
 “Then it might never be lifted.” 
 “That’s true.” 



 “I have a mortgage to pay,” Teague 
said. 
 “Let me guess, “Dvorak said. “You also 

have children to feed.” 
 “It’s not a matter of choice. What 

will the government do for the employees 
who can’t meet their home loans as a 
result of this?” 
 “Same thing they’re doing for ordinary 

Americans affected by the recession.” 
 “But ordinary Americans aren’t being 

furloughed by the government,” Chloe 
said. 
 “They’re not being scapegoated,” 

Teague said. 
 “Relax. You’ll take a few weeks off, 

spend some time with the kids, then get 
your back pay. Actually, it’s a sweet 
deal. You of all people should be happy 
about it, Teague.” 
 “Not if I lose my house and get bad 

credit in the mean time.” 
 “Not if I have to cancel my wedding 

and default on my deposits.” 
 “These kinds of things aren’t 

happening to ordinary Americans.” 
 “And so you’re not ordinary Americans, 

Missy Ms. White Wedding. You are 
exceptional Americans. Though I remind 
you, you’re no more exceptional than 
anyone else in this office. That tenet 
remains central to The Way Forward.” 
 “Speaking of exceptional,” Teague 

said. “I thought the office planned to 
implement a fair-share rotation of 
furloughs.” 



“That’s right,” Chloe said. “I don’t 
see you on the list to be furloughed.” 
 “You are referring to the policy of my 

predecessor.” 
 “You can say his name, Dvorak. He 

isn’t going to appear at the sound of it 
and bite you.” 
 “My predecessor is no longer here. 

That’s what makes him my predecessor.” 
 “But even Marci approved the idea.” 
 “Marci was listening to my 

predecessor, and my predecessor was 
wrong. He suffered from a severe 
inability to lead. My position is 
considered essential. Someone has to be 
here to manage the fair rationing and 
rotation of furloughed staff.” 
 “But not contractors.” 
 “No. They’ll keep working.” 
 “And not interns.” 
 “No.” 
“And not managers.” 
 “Right.” 
 “Then how do you decide? How do you 

arrive at your fair decision?” 
 “For starters, I’ve swung the axe 

against those positions that would cause 
us the least disruption. So all the 
vacancies are hereby furloughed.” 
 “How much did that save us?” 
 “It saved us nothing, but that is 

beside the point. It was a swift, 
powerful management action for which I 
will be credited. So while it cost the 
office nothing, it earned the office a 
great deal of credit.” 



 Teague threw up is hands. “Your non-
action against non-essential staff.” 
 “What did you do next, Dvorak?” Chloe 

asked. 
 “Next I looked at everything in this 

office that’s either duplicate or 
otherwise can be shared. And since you 
and Teague each have interns working 
under you, it was pretty easy to find 
you replaceable. One of you will begin 
rotating into furlough at the pay period 
beginning on Monday.” 
 Chloe and Teague looked at each other. 

Each knew what the other had at stake: 
Chloe her wedding and deposits, Teague 
his children and his mortgage. Harcourt 
watched in apparent anticipation of a 
great fight. Dvorak looked on, 
impassive. Either way was victory for 
him. Teague spoke first, softly. 
 “Chloe, I’d hate for you to ruin your 

wedding day. I’ll take the first pay 
period off — maybe it’ll be over by the 
time I return. I should be able to deal 
with a short furlough, financially. I 
can always borrow more, or seek more 
credit. You’ll only have one wedding.” 
 “No, no. You have children. Let me be 

furloughed first. For William and 
Henry.” 
 They went back and forth like that for 

a while, until Harcourt got bored and 
Dvorak began to fume with annoyance. 
 “Will the two of you just decide, 

already?!” 
 “Its him/It’s her,” they said at once. 



 “That’s it,” Dvorak said. “You’re 
going to settle this. You’re going to 
play rock, paper, scissors. Best of five 
wins.” 
 Teague won the first game by crushing 

Chloe’s scissors with a rock. Then Chloe 
cut up Teague’s paper despite her 
damaged scissors, and Harcourt made a 
heartless comment about LaRhonda getting 
upset about damaged supplies. Teague, 
inspired by the endless supply of paper 
being shredded in the no-water room, won 
the next two matches by folding Chloe’s 
rocks into nice fresh sheets of printer 
paper.  
He looked relieved, at first, then 

ashamed. Chloe brought her fist to her 
chin and rested it there. I could see 
she was calculating the impact on her 
wedding. Teague’s shame soon turned to 
doom, a doom in his eyes, a doom that 
knew Congress for what it was, a doom 
suggesting that while he might have 
avoided the cardboard box for another 
two weeks, the axe would swing his way, 
eventually. A doom that said even though 
he had won for now, his victory was 
fleeting and none of us would emerge 
from this without bloodied hands. 
 

Also like the government to be blind to 
its own indifference, completely unaware 
the caprice in its actions from one 
moment to the next. By furloughing Chloe 
and putting dear Teague’s neck on the 
line, the government became for me an 



agent of absolute darkness. Then I got a 
call from a sweet-voiced OMS who made 
the government seem helpful again.  
 “Can I speak to Gabriel?” she asked, a 

wobbly voice that had me thinking of my 
grandmother. 
 “This is Gabriel.” 
 “Oh, Gabriel. So nice to talk to you. 

You have such a lovely name.” 
“Thank you.” 
“I see your name here on my form and I 

think only of heaven and angels.” 
“What form, ma’am?” 
“Have you met with our technician 

yet?” 
 “I’m sorry, ma’am. I don’t know who 

this is.” 
 “Oh, dear. Of course not. My name is 

Regina. I’m calling from the Bureau of 
Administration, Management and 
Facilities.” 
 “BAMF?” 
 “That’s right, young man. Have you met 

with our engineer yet?” 
 “No, ma’am. Nobody’s contacted me.” 
 “Well, please just hang in there. It 

should be soon enough. Have a nice day.” 
 If I hung up in wonder at the strange 

call, I turned with even greater wonder 
at the sound of keys ringing against the 
tools on a carpenter belt behind me. 
Standing in my cube, in jeans and a 
denim work shirt, the building engineer. 
 “You Gabriel Dunne?” 
 “Yes.” 
 “Show me what the problem is.” He 



looked around in confusion. “What in Sam 
Hell is all that racket?” 
 I told him to turn around. “It’s the 

shredder.” 
 “In there?” 
 “That’s right. Can we put a door on 

that room?” 
He scratched his head and looked. “Has 

there been a door on there before?” 
“I don’t know.” 
I knew how important the answer was. 

If I said yes then two things might 
happen: BAMF could install a door 
because a door had once been there. Or 
conversely BAMF could not install a door 
because a prior effort had been made to 
remove one. And if I said no, two other 
things might happen: BAMF could install 
a door because there was no precedent 
for having removed it; or BAMF could not 
install a door because there was no 
precedent for putting one there in the 
first place. 
The building engineer solved the 

riddle for me. Or so I thought. 
“We can’t put a door on it if there 

hasn’t been a door on it before.” 
 I looked closely at the doorjamb. “It 

looks like there’s been a door. Isn’t 
that where the hinges would’ve been?” 
 He scratched his head. “Well, that’s a 

whole other problem. Now we’ve got to 
ask why the door was removed in the 
first place.” 
 I began to feel angry and frustrated. 

“Don’t tell me. You can’t put on a door 



if there wasn’t a door before. And if 
there was a door before, we won’t be 
allowed to have one again. Is that 
right?” 
 “Well, sorta. But there’s a way around 

it.” 
“What?” 
“There’s a form. What’s the problem 

here? What are we trying to fix?” 
 “I can’t work with all the noise from 

the shredder.” 
 “How about headphones?” 
 “There’s also an odor.” 
 The engineer sniffed, wiggling his 

walrus mustache. “Roger. You’ll have to 
get in touch with the cleaning crew. 
That’s a dirty fridge. Form for that, 
too.” 
 “Listen, is there an argument I can 

use that gets a door?” 
 “Sure. Security. Just prove there’s 

some kind of security value to adding a 
door.” 
 “But there is. Just a second.” I 

pulled up my research on large-scale gun 
violence, four dead or more, and showed 
the building engineer the most recent 
incidents: the army base in Texas, the 
movie theater out west, the Navy Yard, 
and the post office in Northeast DC. 
“Those last two close enough to home?” 
“Sure are, kid. Against federal 

facilities, no less.” 
“Do you want our latest showing 

workplace shootings are on the rise?” 
“Shoot, man, don’t jinx me. Mind if I 



take this with me? Should speed up the 
procurement process for the door.” 
“Thanks. Anything else I need to do?” 
“Just make sure you fill out the 

form.” 
 
 


